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PO Box 6021 

Parliament House 

Canberra ACT 2600 

By email: ee.reps@aph.gov.au 

 

 

Dear Committee, 

 

Inquiry into innovation and creativity: workforce for the new economy 

 

 

As the peak body for Australia’s $2.5 billion live performance industry, we welcome the opportunity to 

provide comment on the Inquiry into innovation and creativity: workforce for the new economy.  

 

1. Addressing future employment needs in live performance 

 

The Australian Industry Report 2014 shows that employment in arts and recreation, including live 

performance, has been growing steadily over the past decade1. Maintaining growth and employment 

opportunities in live performance will require the development of a skills and training strategy that identifies 

future industry needs and how to meet them. This will involve support to bridge the gap between education 

and industry to create an effective transition for students from tertiary education into the workforce. 

 

 

2. Government support for creative arts in innovation 

 

We take this opportunity to state the importance of ensuring that the creative arts is included in the 

Government’s agenda for nurturing innovation and creativity. The arts sector plays a fundamental role in 

creating an innovative society and economy. This role needs to be reflected as part of the government’s 

innovation agenda for education and employment.  

 

The current focus on STEM should be expanded to STEAM (science, technology, engineering, arts and 

mathematics). The ‘STEM to STEAM’ movement is advancing globally as educators and business leaders 

are becoming increasingly aware that creative thinking leads to innovation. Recent studies2 show education 

in the arts stimulates innovative creative thinking which is crucial to creating a 21st century skilled workforce 

that will drive a thriving economy in future. 

 

                                                 
1 Commonwealth of Australia (2014). Australian Industry Report 2014. Department of Industry: Canberra, p.98 
2 For example, refer to Deasy, R. (2002). Critical Links: Learning in the Arts and Student Academic and Social Development. 

<http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ERIC‐ED466413/pdf/ERIC‐ED466413.pdf>; Fiske, E. (1999). Champions of Change, the Impact of 
the Arts on Learning. <http://artsedge.kennedy‐center.org/champions/pdfs/ChampsReport.pdf>; Ewing, R. (2010). The Arts and 
Australian Education: Realising Potential. Australian Education Review; no.58. Australian Council for Educational Research. 
<http://research.acer.edu.au/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1020&context=aer>; LaMore, R et al. (23 Oct 2013). A young Picasso or 
Beethoven could be the next Edison. MSU Today. Michigan State University: Michigan. < http://msutoday.msu.edu/news/2013/a-
young-picasso-or-beethoven-could-be-the-next-edison/>. 
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Minister for the Arts, Senator Mitch Fifield, spoke earlier in the year at an arts education conference on the 

critical importance of supporting a creative education and innovation agenda, stating that: 

 

“If we want to have a real culture of innovation then we need to have creativity at the heart of that 

agenda and what we need to do is to put an A into STEM. We need to start talking about 

STEAM. Science, Technology, Education, the Arts and Mathematics. Because if we want to have 

a culture of innovation, a culture of creativity feeds directly into that.”  

 

Likewise, Minister for Education and Training, Senator Simon Birmingham, stated in an editorial that “the arts 

and creative industries make an incredible contribution to Australia’s society and economy…we know there 

are job opportunities in the arts for current and future students”.  

 

Despite the acknowledgement by Government of the significant contribution of arts to innovation, thus far the 

creative industries has been overlooked in the Government’s innovation agenda. Furthermore, as part of the 

new VET Students Loan scheme the Government proposed an eligible course list for loans in which a high 

number of live performance, and more broadly creative arts courses, were excluded from the list without 

proper consultation with our industry to ascertain our future workforce needs. LPA’s letter to Minister 

Birmingham on this issue (dated 21 October 2016) is attached. 

 

 

3. LPA makes the following recommendations: 

 

3.1 The Government develops a skills and training strategy to meet future workforce needs that includes 

consideration of the live performance industry. 

3.2 The Government should expand its current innovation agenda to focus on STEAM (science, technology, 

engineering, arts and mathematics). 

3.3 The Government conducts more effective consultation with our industry before considering changes that 

may affect future education and employment in our industry. 

 

We look forward to liaising further with the Department of Education and Training, and Department for 

Communications and the Arts, on these very important issues. 

 

 

Yours sincerely, 

Evelyn Richardson 

LPA Chief Executive 
 
T  61 3 8614 2000  
E  erichardson@liveperformance.com.au  

 

 

Enc: LPA Letter to Minister Birmingham (dated 21 October 2016) 

 

Cc: Minister for the Arts, Senator the Hon Mitch Fifield  
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ABOUT LPA 

LPA is the peak body for Australia’s live performance industry. Established in 1917 and registered as an 

employers’ organisation under the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009, LPA has over 400 

Members nationally. We represent commercial producers, music promoters, major performing arts 

companies, small to medium companies, independent producers, major performing arts centres, 

metropolitan and regional venues, commercial theatres, stadiums and arenas, arts festivals, music 

festivals, and service providers such as ticketing companies and technical suppliers. Our membership 

spans from small-medium and not-for-profit organisations to large commercial entities.  

 

LPA has a clear mandate to advocate for and support policy decisions that benefit the sustainability and 

growth of the live performance industry in Australia. 
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21 October 2016 
 
Senator the Hon Simon Birmingham 
Minister for Education and Training 
Parliament House 
CANBERRA  ACT  2600 
 
By email: senator.birmingham@aph.gov.au 
 
Dear Minister, 
 

VET Student Loans Eligible Course List 
 
As the peak body for Australia’s $2.5 billion live performance industry, we welcome the opportunity to 
provide comment on the proposed eligible course list for VET Student Loans. We take this opportunity to 
express our serious concern with regard to the high number of live performance, and more broadly creative 
arts courses, that have been excluded from the list without proper consultation with our industry to ascertain 
our workforce needs.  
 
While we support the Government’s intention to “offer greater protections for students and provide access to 
quality higher level VET qualifications that address industry needs and create better opportunities for 
employment”, we believe the lack of proper industry consultation has led to the exclusion of nationally 
reputable performing arts courses on the eligible course list. The exclusion of these courses may create 
unintended consequences that result in our industry’s workforce needs being unmet in the long-term. 
 
Minister for the Arts, Senator Mitch Fifield, spoke earlier in the year at an arts education conference on the 
critical importance of supporting a creative education and innovation agenda, stating that “the arts is not 
some luxury, it’s not an add on…it’s something that should be core to…education”. It is important that the 
Department of Education and Training support this position by ensuring the new VET Student Loans scheme 
supports the skill requirements of our industry. 
 
LPA wishes to raise the following concerns: 
 
1. There are reputable courses that provide education and training in vital skills for our industry workforce 

that have been excluded from the eligible course list. This includes a range of VET qualifications in 
dance, musical theatre, live production design, circus, theatre, and performing arts overall. Many of 
these courses are provided by nationally recognised and highly-regarded institutions such as the 
National Institute of Dramatic Art (NIDA), Western Australian Academy of Performing Arts (WAAPA), and 
the Australian Institute of Music (AIM). 
 

2. For live performance courses that are deemed ineligible for VET Student Loans, students that have 
access to the finance needed to pay the full course fee will be prioritised above those that do not have 
access to the significant funds needed to sustain enrolment in these courses without government 
assistance. This may create an inequitable education scheme that disadvantages and potentially locks-
out prospective students with proven talent or merit due to their financial inability to pay upfront for these 
courses. Our industry depends upon the quality of talented and highly-skilled graduates from many of 
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the courses proposed to be ineligible for VET student loans under the new scheme, and as such the 
quality of our workforce in the long-term may be negatively affected. 
 

3. Government needs to work together with and be guided by industry to ensure the VET Student Loan 
scheme adequately meets workforce needs. We are unaware of any consultation by the Department 
with our industry prior to the public consultation on the eligible course list, which allowed only two weeks 
to provide feedback. Due to the restrictive deadline for feedback to be submitted, LPA has not been able 
to consult with our Members to adequately gauge which VET courses produce graduates that meet the 
skill requirements of the live performance industry.  
 
Industry stakeholders are in the best position to advise on how Australia’s VET sector can best meet the 
needs of industry. As such, it is vital that the Department consult with the industry further on the new 
scheme and eligible course list before the scheme is implemented. As stated in the submission provided 
by the Australian Chamber of Commerce and Industry (ACCI), we support their recommendation that the 
Government inform industry of the process by which courses are determined to stay on or be moved off 
the eligible course list, and allow suitable time for industry to provide feedback on how the scheme can 
best meet industry needs. 
  

We request that the Department consult with industry stakeholders to determine how a new VET 
Student Loan scheme can best support our workforce needs, prior to any final decisions being 
made. 
 
We look forward to liaising further with the Department of Education and Training, and Department for 
Communications and the Arts, on these very important issues. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

Evelyn Richardson 
LPA Chief Executive 
 
T  61 3 8614 2000  
E  erichardson@liveperformance.com.au  
 

Cc: Minister for the Arts, Senator the Hon Mitch Fifield  
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